B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

A6 TOWNS FORUM

Meeting held: 4th February 2004

Present:


Chair:
Councillor Cedwein Brown

Rothwell Town Council:
Councillor Simon Ogle


Councillor Glenda Weston


Councillor Peter Weston

Burton Latimer Town Council:
Councillor Maureen Jerram


Councillor Ivan Cox

Desborough Town Council:
Councillor James Putt


Councillor Doreen Bindley


Councillor Kevin Kirkham


Councillor David Soans

Barton Seagrave Parish
Councillor Margaret Michelson

Council:
Councillor Arthur Michelson

Kettering Borough Council:
Councillor Alan Whitlam


Councillor David Coe (also representing


    Desborough Town Council)


Councillor Ruth Groome (also representing


    Burton Latimer Town Council)


Councillor Maurice Bayes


Councillor Belinda Humfrey (also


    representing Desborough Town Council)


Councillor Mike Tebbutt (also


    representing Desborough Town Council)


Councillor David Whyte (also representing


    Rothwell Town Council)

Also Present:

Rural Forum Representative:
Councillor Keith A'Ness

Northamptonshire Police:
Inspector Jan Meagher and Sgt Kevin Byrne

NCC Lifelong Learning:
Cindy Wrighting

Kettering Borough Council
Martin Hammond (Deputy Chief Executive)


Ian Strachan (Head of Customer Services


    and Information)


Jackie Woods (Customer Services


    Supervisor)


Anne Ireson (Forum Administrator)

03.A6TF.31
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillors Ted Evans and Michelle Evans (Burton Latimer Town Council), Councillors Christopher Lamb and Mark Dearing (Kettering Borough Council), Councillor Cross (Rothwell Town Council) and Carolyn Mackay (Clerk to Rothwell Town Council).

03.A6TF.32
MINUTES


The following matters arising from the minutes were noted:-

· A reply from Olwyn Loud regarding school transport was still awaited

· Recycling of plastics would be included as part of the main recycling scheme in October 2004

· There had been a good response to the recycling pilot in Rothwell

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the A6 Towns Forum held on 17th September 2003 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

03.A6TF.33
MINUTES OF THE DESBOROUGH NEIGHBOURHOOD MEETING


Councillor Belinda Humfrey stated that the meeting had attracted a high turnout of residents.  The Forum was informed that, as a result of debate at the meeting, a request had been made to Kettering Borough Council for the Desborough Recreation Ground to be designated an alcohol-free zone.


It was reported that work on identifying community policing solutions would be carried out by the Crime, Disorder and Anti-Social Behaviour Task and Finish Group.  It was noted that there were a number of sites where such bye-laws would be justified, and a borough-wide survey would be carried out to identify priorities. 


Inspector Jan Meagher informed members of the Forum that Police Community Support Officers were shortly to be appointed and funded as a partnership initiative (subject to confirmation as at 4th February 2004).  One role for the officers would cater for the control of drinking in public places.

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the Desborough Neighbourhood Meeting held on 22nd October 2003 be noted.

03.A6TF.34
CRIME STATISTICS AND POLICE PERFORMANCE


Inspector Jan Meagher explained the new structure within Northamptonshire Police and it was noted that she had now taken over responsibility for the A6 towns and rural areas.  From 1st April 2004, policing sectors would be aligned with Borough wards. No officers had been lost as a result of the restructure.  However some police officers in Oundle and Thrapston  had been transferred to the eastern area as a result of the realignment of boundaries with East Northants. 


It was noted that the Northamptonshire Police Authority had been allocated £2.2m less than had been anticipated, which could result in an 8% increase in Council Tax to maintain a standstill position.  The Police Authority would set its budget and Council Tax at a meeting on 19th February 2004.


It was reported that discussions were underway as to the funding of Police Community Support Officers with a view to at least four being deployed in Kettering Borough.  Recent trials in Barton Seagrave and Burton Latimer had proved to be successful with a high level of public confidence maintained.


Crime figures were presented and reductions/ increases over the same period last year were noted.


A question and answer session ensued.  Issues raised were as follows:-

· The high level of criminal damage in Rothwell and Desborough

· Cover for officers on leave or off sick

· The level of fraud and forgery in Rothwell

· The need to enforce anti-social behaviour legislation

· The role of community constables in Burton Latimer and successes in working with young people in the town

· The apparent reluctance of police counter staff to give incident numbers

· The need for further training to be given to telephone operators and control room staff in dealing with members of the public reporting incidents


In response to questions on the above issues, Inspector Meagher undertook to respond to individual members regarding apparent discrepancies in the submitted statistics.  It was agreed that it would be useful if crime statistics could be submitted in time to be included in the agenda papers in future.


It was noted that the configuration of shift patterns should improve officer cover for the A6 Towns, which included specialist units where required.  Members of the public were urged to report all incidents and to ensure that an incident number was given.


Members of the Forum were assured that all comments made would be fed back.  An invitation to members to attend a guided tour of the customer contact centre was extended by Inspector Meagher.


Inspector Meagher and Sgt Byrne were thanked for their attendance.

03.A6TF.35
ACTIVITIES FOR YOUNG PEOPLE IN THE A6 TOWNS


Cindy Wrighting appraised members of the Forum of activities which were available in the A6 towns.  It was noted that Lifelong Learning were working in partnership with Robin Matthews (Market Towns Initiative) in Rothwell and Desborough.


The work plan for the period April 2004 to March 2005 was outlined and included:-

· putting more resources into Rothwell and Desborough in partnership with the Market Towns Initiative 

· continuing to work with young people in Burton Latimer

· supporting activities across the Borough in partnership with Kettering Borough Council

· working with Broughton and Mawsley in the use volunteers to transport young people to the Zone

· seeking to improve transport to the Zone during the evening


In discussion, it was noted that the football pitch in Rothwell would provide a good venue for activities.  The Forum agreed that transport to Kettering from the A6 towns and Barton Seagrave was very poor and was also expensive. It was also noted that some parents had realised that a United Counties bus pass represented better value for money (as they could also be used in the evening) and were in some cases cheaper, than purchasing a school bus pass. 


Cindy Wrighting was thanked for her attendance.

03.A6TF.36
SERVICE PROVISION IN THE A6 TOWNS


A report was submitted which presented the preferred option for future delivery of cashiering and customer services in the A6 towns and which sought the Forum's input and feedback.


It was noted that the Policy and Improvement Committee had identified its preferred option at a meeting held on 4th November 2003 and had now commenced consultation on the proposals.


It was noted that Rothwell and Desborough Town Councils had not yet had the opportunity to discuss the proposals.


The following points were made by members of the Forum during the debate:-


Rothwell

· The Post Office in Rothwell is unsuitable for the delivery of council services for many reasons and a significant risk assessment should be carried out

· The Rothwell office was seen as a visible link with the Borough Council

· There could be problems with long queues developing at the Post Office in Rothwell

· No customer complaints had been received regarding the service currently provided in Rothwell

· The Post Office at Rothwell aleady presented problems for residents of limited mobility and provided no nearby parking facilities

Burton Latimer

· The district office in Burton Latimer was unsuitable and required a large amount of money to be spent to bring it up to modern and statutory standards

· A more comprehensive service was required in Burton Latimer

· The use of the district office was less in Burton Latimer than in Rothwell and Desborough, and therefore a different solution may be required for Burton Latimer

· Burton Latimer Town Council wanted to see a broadening of the service and relocation of the district office

· The old Health Centre in Burton Latimer would provide the ideal site for a civic centre in partnership with other organisations

· The post office in Burton Latimer was unsuitable as a pay-point as it did not currently provide a satisfactory service

· If the proposals were adopted, the Burton Latimer District Office site should not be sold off in isolation, but should be considered in the light of wider town centre regeneration

Desborough

· The office at Desborough also provided leased accommodation for local businesses and was a focal point for the community

· Rapid expansion planned for Desborough would result in an increased need for services

· Desborough residents were reported to want to see the current district office retained, improved and made accessible for disabled people

General

Some of the views expressed by individual members of the Forum included:-

· Cashflow, security and health and safety issues would arise from the introduction of multiple pay-points
· The proposal represented a cost-cutting exercise and any savings made must be re-invested to improve the service

· The closing of district offices, coupled with the closing of post offices, would represent a significant reduction in local amenities

· Detailed proposals were not available in the report

· The investment required was larger than the current investment in district offices

· Affected staff and residents in were upset by the proposals

· If the proposals were adopted, a seamless transition to the new service should be ensured

· Generally, an improvement in services was welcomed, but facilities should not close before new facilities opened - there should be no gaps in service
· The total vision was likely to take years, not months, to achieve and would require considerably more than £500,000 investment

It was noted that the objectives of the preferred option were to provide better locations for public services; better facilities for Town Councils; better and more accessible services for the public (cash and non-cash services), more opportunity for joined-up services; to release money tied up in capital assets for front-line services and to support post offices and local businesses directly.  This Forum meeting represented the start of the consultation process, which would include consultation with all partnership and consultation forums and employees.  It was also noted that work was continuing on the provision of a multi-agency contact centre and improvements to the telephone interface to ensure the same level of service to telephone customers as those who visited the customer services centre.



In summing up the above debate, members of the Forum felt that insufficient information was available, at this stage, to inform a balanced judgement on the proposals. It was acknowledged that the needs of the three A6 towns may be different, and therefore a different approach may be required in each case.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the above summary of comments be fed back to Kettering Borough Council;


(ii)
more time be requested to enable individual town councils to respond to the proposals, and more details and information be provided by Kettering Borough Council to enable informed responses to be made;


(iii)
each town council place an item on their next agenda to discuss this issue and put forward views to the A6 Towns Forum at a future meeting, prior to a joint response being agreed,

03.A6TF.37
DRAFT GENERAL FUND BUDGET 2004/05, HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT AND CAPITAL PROGRAMME


A report was submitted which presented draft detailed General Fund budgets for 2004/05, a summary of the draft Housing Revenue Account 2004/05 and a summary of the draft Capital Programme, and which sought feedback and comments from the Forum.


It was noted that an updated report would be considered by the Executive Committee at its meeting on 11th February 2004.


The following comments were made:-

· There is serious concern amongst members of the public regarding tax levels generally

· Increases to fund improvements in public services are generally backed by residents

· Public perception is that council tax increases are not now resulting in service improvements

· The government's proposals to cap councils charging more than a 5% increase are worrying, given that Kettering is a growth area

· Local Government Finance is not clear and reports are difficult for the public to understand

· More information in reports should be included in monetary terms rather than in percentage terms

· Public sector workers do a good job, despite frequently receiving bad press

· The claw-back of housing capital receipts by the government is unlikely to result in reallocation of funds in this area, and therefore represented a net loss to local taxpayers of £180,000 per annum in lost interest

RESOLVED
that the above comments be forwarded to Kettering Borough Council as the response of the A6 Towns Forum.

03.A6TF.38
NEWSROUND


Burton Latimer


It was reported that Burton Latimer Town Council were currently working on improving the Cemetery in partnership with Kettering Borough Council and with the help of volunteers.


The Council's Litter Warden had been invited to attend the next ward surgery at Burton Latimer.


A steering group had been set up to look at highways issues in the town.


Desborough


It was reported that the Desborough Urban Design Framework had been approved and had now been incorporated in the overall strategic plan.  A feasibility study into the redevelopment of the former Lawrences site was now underway.
The A6 bypass was now open.


Rothwell


Litter problems on the A6 bypass needed to be addressed.


Repainting of the Parish Church railings was required to be undertaken as part of the 800th Charter Anniversary and the Borough Council were asked if they could help in this respect.

03.A6TF.39
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS

RESOLVED
that the following items be placed on the agenda for  future meetings of the Forum:-

· Market Towns Initiative - Project Manager's Report (March or June)

· Food Additives and Behavioural Problems in Children (March)

· Highways Issues (Atkins) (March)

· Sports and Play Facilities - Sports Strategy Update (March or June)

03.A6TF.40
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

RESOLVED
that next meeting take place on 10th March 2004 at Kettering Borough Council

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and finished at 9.25 pm)

Signed .................................................

Chair

AI
A6 Towns Forum No. 1
4.2.04


